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Childhood - 1939 
 
1:01:20   Hubert was born on October 29, 1919 in Hamburg, Germany. 
His parents had become Jehovah's Witnesses that same year. 
 
1:03:30   Hubert was living Attnagn-Puchheim, in Upper Austria, 
when Hitler came to power in 1933.  He was learning to be a painter 
at the time. 
 
1:05:00   Hubert had three brothers: Franz, Wilhelm (Willi), and 
Ernst, who was younger than him.  Franz was executed at the age of 
27, the other two brothers are still alive. 
 
1:07:15   People had watched the development of the Nazi movement 
when it was still illegal, and they anticipated Hitler's rise to 
power. 
 
1:08:00   Jehovah's Witnesses had been oppressed even under the 
Dolfuss Schuschnigg government, which had banned their church in 
1936. 
 
1:11:00   In the first year following the Nazi occupation of 
Austria in march 1939, there were no major changes in Hurbert's 
life.  The Nazis tried to convince Jehovah's Witnesses to renounce 
their faith by offering them financial assistance. 
 
1:12:00  The people in his town welcomed Hitler with euphoria, even 
though days before they had rallied for the Austrian government. 
 
Arrest and Deportation 
 
1:13:30  Hubert's father was the first member of the family to be 
taken away by the Nazis.  He was arrested on the night of the 
Witnesses' Memorial celebration (an annual commemoration of the 
Eucharist held on the 14th of Nisan(ph), following the Jewish 
calendar).  The Nazis were aware that the Jehovah's Witnesses would 
hold their feast that night, and arrested them all over the 
country.  Seven or eight members of Hubert's congregation were 
arrested that night, including his father, who was their leader. 
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1:18:00  Jehovah's Witnesses were persecuted for their refusal to 
serve int he army, because they did not vote in the elections, and 
because they preached their faith to other people.  The Nazis were 
angered by the Jehovah's Witnesses' teaching that Christ was the 
King who would rule the world, because they claimed they would. 
 
1:21:00  After a few days in jail, his father was sent to 
Buchenwald, with another member of the congregation.  He had been 
arrested by the Gestapo, and there was no trail.  If a person's 
convictions were weak, the Nazis made compromises with them; 
otherwise, Jehovah's Witnesses were sent to the concentration 
camps. 
 
1:23:15  Hubert's brother Franz had been recruited by the army, but 
he refused to take the military oath, so he was immediately sent to 
jail.  Shortly thereafter, he was put in a military prison at 
Germersheim am Rhein (ph), where he continued to resist.  After a 
year at the end of 1939, he was taken to Berlin and beheaded. 
(Here Hubert shows a large photograph of his brother) 
 
1:25:20  Later, hubert and his brother willi were arrested.  About 
six months later, his mother was arrested.  His younger brother, 
who was too young to serve in the army, was assigned to work at a 
farm. 
 
1:26:45  Herbert was detained for six weeks in a prison at Linz.  
He was kept in a cell with up to ten people.  Prisoners were not 
beaten, and they could walk around the courtyard once a day.  About 
40 Jehovah's Witnesses were held there, but they were all put in 
separate cells.  One April 20, 1939, Hubert was sent to Dachau on 
a mass transport. 
 
1:29:45  On the day Hubert was arrested, two Gestapo men came to 
his house to search for the Witnesses' literature.  Hubert said it 
had all been distributed to the people, and indeed the men found 
nothing.  however, they asked him whether he would serve in the 
army when his turn came.  He said he would not.  Then the men told 
him to dress warm and took him away in their car.  Another 
Jehovah's Witness, a woman was in the car already.  Hubert's 
brother Willi was arrested at work that day. 
 
Dachau 
 
1:33:15  When hubert arrived at Dachau, there were already about 
150 Jehovah's Witnesses there, some of who already spent four or 
five years in the camp, because Hitler has imprisoned the Jehovah's 
Witnesses in 1933.  New arrivals had to go through 
"Erkennungsdienstliche Behandlung," which meant they were shorn, 
their clothes were taken away, and they were given striped uniforms 
with numbers on them.  Then they stood out in the sun all day 
waiting for the work Kommandos to return, and they were introduced 
to the almighty commander of camp. 
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1:36:00   During the six months he spent in Dachau, Hubert go to 
know the drills very well.  He and his brother were attached to a 
group that carried materials to the contruction sites on the camp.  
Dachau was still being built at the time.  The day began at about 
6 a.m., when the prisoners got up. made their beds, and reported 
themselves.  At 7 they left for work, returning at 6 p.m. 
 
1:38:30  In Dachau, the Jehovah's Witnesses suffered 
discrimination, and they were lodged with the Strafkompanie, so 
they were not allowed to buy food at the canteen like the rest of 
the prisoners.  however, the regular food was relatively good, 
compared to that in other camps. 
 
1:39:50  Hubert was in Dachau from May to September 1939 (he says 
it was about half a year).  Then he was sent to Mauthausen on a 
transport with about 1500 prisoners, including all the Jehovah' 
Witnesses.  They were put in cattle wagons on the train.  Until 
then, Hubert had not lost much weight. 
 
Mauthausen 
 
1:41:35  At MH, the prisoners were practically beaten out of the 
cattle wagons (with blackjacks, it seems).  The majority of the 
inmates of MH were political prisoners and criminals (the 
"Greens"), as well as people who refused to work, homosexuals, and 
some Jews. 
 
1:42:55  The status of different prisoners groups was never equal 
in the camps.  In some, the political dominated; in  others, it was 
the Greens.  In Dachau, it was the political, while at MN, it was 
the criminals. 
 
1:44:00  On their first day at MH, Hubert and his brother were sent 
to work at the stone quarries, where the prisoners prepared the 
materials for the construction going on at the camp.  Most 
prisoners worked there, except for those who had training as 
bricklayers, painters, electricians, etc., who were sent to the 
construction sites. 
 
1:46:30  The prisoners slept in barracks for about 120-200 men.  
When the big transports with Jews came, however, there were up to 
300 people in each barrack, with two or three sharing a cot.  The 
numbers decreased again when large numbers of prisoners were 
killed. 
 
1:48:00  The prisoners were shaved very often, especially when the 
lice plague came.  All their body hair was shaved off.  Later on, 
they wee allowed to grow their hair a little longer, but they cut 
a stripe down the middle. 
 
1:49:35  At the stone quarries, prisoners relieved themselves in 
pails that were taken out periodically.  On the camp, there were a 
couple of toilets in every barrack and two round washbasins.  The 
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water was always cold. 
 
1:51:20  Hubert was beaten often, but because he was small, he 
could sometimes duck when the prisoners were lined up and beaten, 
so the taller men took the harder blows.  Once her received a 
Lagerstrafe (penalty), and he was beaten 20 times on his behind on 
the "Bock."  Prisoners sometimes received up to 50 blows. 
 
1:53:45  Hubert saw a few Jehovah's Witnesses die slowly at the 
camp.  A few fell down during roll call, and they were sent to the 
crematorium that same day.  Many died of weakness and of hunger, 
and were also cremated.  Sometimes Hubert would return from work 
and find that some of the men who worked at the barracks had died. 
 
1:57:35  Hubert remembers an incident where a young SS man 
threatened to throw him over the 30 meter wall at MH because her 
refused to sign a document renouncing his faith.  Instead, Hubert 
was forced to carry sand bags to the wall all day.  He got very 
weak, so a Witness friend of his helped him get a job on the camp, 
where he recovered for 14 days.  After that, he returned to the 
stone quarry, but now he received training to become a stone mason.  
This was the turning point in his life at the camp, and afterwards, 
things became better for him. 
 
1:61:30  Some Jehovah's Witnesses were approached every two months 
or so and required to sign a form renouncing their faith.  Hubert 
himself was only approached two or three times.  Very few Jehovah's 
Witnesses signed the documents, and even the SS had no respect for 
them. 
 
1:62:20  Often individual SS men, who were fanatic about their 
work, approached the Jehovah's Witnesses on their own. 
 
Tape 2 
 
2:01:00  One of SS men approached Hubert and his brother, telling 
time to jump over the fence of the camp and run.  They did not 
obey, because they knew they would be shot.  They suffered this 
harassment until a Sturmbannfuhrer discovered the SS man and told 
him to send them to work or leave them alone. 
 
2:02:40  The Jehovah's Witnesses has a Bible in the barracks, which 
they had divided into about 66 parts.  They kept the parts hidden 
in their beds, and they passed them around.  They also had readings 
for every day and sometimes got a copy of the "Watch Tower."  They 
also wrote on their own, and they converted a few prisoners to 
their faith.  They even managed to celebrate their Memorial every 
year. 
 
2:05:50  Hubert himself did not know how the literature circulated.  
It was very dangerous, and had they been caught, they world have 
been hanged.  One day an AA man asked them where they hid their 
Bible, because they were been seen reading all the time.  One 
Witness pulled out a clipping form an English newspaper, which said 
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that Jehovah's Witnesses were refusing to serve in the military all 
over the world. 
 
2:08:35  Hubert spent five and a half years at Mauthausen and 
Gusen, and adjoining camp.  After there years at Mauthausen.  
Hubert was transferred to Gusen, which had just been built.  Again, 
the inmates were assigned to work at the stone quarries. 
 
2:09:50  Gusen was similar to Mauthausen, but stricter and more 
dangerous.  It consisted to there camps, where the prisoners were 
separated according to their nationality.  The Nazis kept the 
dangerous prisoners there, including many members of the Polish 
resistance. 
 
2:11:10  Towards the end of the war, the Germans began to build 
underground tunnels, where war planes were to be built.  It was 
dangerous work, because the ceiling of the tunnels often collapsed, 
killing the prisoners.  A Polish Jehovah's Witness once got shot 
before Hubert's eyes for refusing to help in the production of 
weapons. 
 
2:13:20  Although the provisions allotted to the inmates should 
have been relatively decent, there was much hunger on the camp 
because the prominent prisoners stole the margarine, sausage and 
jam to trade for cigarettes.  The SS knew about  this and did 
nothing. 
 
2:15:10  Mauthausen and Gusen were liberated by the Americans at 
the end of the war.  The prisoners heard shots, so they knew the 
Germans would be defeated soon.  General Clay and General Levy (ph) 
were the commanders of the liberating troops at Mauthausen.  
General Eisenhower also spent some time in the camp.  The inmates 
stayed at Mauthausen for two more months, under the care of the Red 
Cross.  The Americans gave them identification documents. 
 
2:18:20  Ziereis (ph), the commander of Mauthausen and Gusen, tried 
to escape when the Applied troops arrived, but her was soon 
captured and imprisoned.  Some angry prisoners surrounded him with 
barbed wire. 
 
2:20:00  Except for his brother Franz, all of Hubert's family 
"Survived this hell."   His mother had been imprisoned at 
Ravensbr ck, his brother at Regensburg and at Buchenwald, where he 
was liberated. 
 
2:21:15  (Hubert shows several pictures he has kept: one of the 
cots where the prisoners slept, one the crematorium at Buchenwald, 
one of the liberation of Gusen.  He also shows pictures of his 
family, as well as his Dachau identification card.) 
 
2:24:30  Hubert says he came into the camp with the conviction that 
the persecution the Jehovah's Witnesses were suffering was very 
much like that of the first Christians.  He still has a strong 
faith in God. 
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.END. 
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